VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
November 14, 2022


Mayor Mark Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:20 p.m. Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Katlyn Irwin was absent.

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 6, 2022 Workshop Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 11, 2022 Proposed Acquisition of the Old American Valve Property Under the Eminent Domain Law Public Hearing was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 11, 2022 Board Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 18, 2022 Special Meeting was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Vermilyea. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment-Agenda Items Only

Veronica Foley asked if the Village is moving ahead with acquiring the old American Valve property, since on the agenda it states the “..proposed acquisition of the old American Valve property under the eminent domain law…”.

Mayor Evans stated that the approval on the agenda is not for the acquisition of the property. The item on the agenda is to approve the minutes from the Public Hearing in relation to the proposed acquisition of the old American Valve property under the eminent domain law that was held on October 11th. The Public Hearing was left open for the last month. 

Veronica Foley asked if the Public Hearing is still open. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Public Hearing is now closed. 

Correspondence Received

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding work being performed at 60 South River St. on 10/13/22.

An email was received from Veronica Foley regarding the NY Forward Grant Proposal. 

A letter was received from Sitcer Construction offering to make payment for settlement of water/sewer charges for 11933 Route 9W.

A letter was received from Nelson Plant requesting waiving of tax bill and penalty.

A letter was received from Greene County along with a $100,000.00 check for the Ely Street water line improvement project. 

A letter was received from Greene County regarding the State Environmental Quality Review (SEQR) and lead agency for the land they wish to acquire from the Village for the transfer station. 

A letter was received from the NYS Department of Health regarding SEQR and the Village taking lead agency for the United Mobile Homes (UMH) Project. 

The Village was copied on a letter from the NYS Department of Environmental Conservation to UMH regarding endangered species. 

Correspondence Sent

A letter was sent to Delaware Engineering notifying them of the Village Board’s approval of the Village’s portion of water line replacement on Ely St. using the County ARPA funds. 

Liaisons & Board Reports

Mayor Evans stated that the Village Board will dispense with the reading of the monthly department head reports, but that all monthly reports are on file with the Village Clerk.

Trustee Katlyn Irwin arrived at 7:04 p.m.

Mayor Evans stated that the Village does have commitment from the Town of Coxsackie, and the Village made commitment last month, to perform the water line project on Ely Street. The Village will be utilizing $100,000.00 that was received from the County, along with $30,000.00 of the Village’s ARPA funds, to replace the Village’s section of pipe in the village. The Town will concurrently do the same and the replace the pipe in the town portion of Ely Street. That will finally, and thankfully, replace all of the private lines that are up there, that seem to break on average 10-12 times a year. He is hoping that once that project is done in the next spring or summer, that the Village’s number of water main breaks be cut in half. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the proposal received from NYMIR in the amount of $116,002.79 for commercial insurance was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve a pay raise for David Varade, Chief Wastewater Treatment Plant Operator, from $28.10/hour to $30.63/hour, effective 11/18/22 was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve renewing the agreement with UHY, LLP to provide accounting/auditing services was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from October 1-31, 2022 was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the following appropriation changes was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Irwin. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 
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A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 330-368 totaling $69,609.83; Water Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 187-221 totaling $ 52,844.66; Sewer Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 136-168 totaling $ 92,574.90; Owl Project Fund Abstract #6, voucher 1 totaling $ 25.00; Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 11-13 totaling $ 12,789.76 was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried.

Mayor Evans stated that he has asked Farmers’ Market Chairperson, Eileen Goble, to come in tonight to give an overview of the Farmers’ Market season, which was very successful from everything that he saw. He thinks that the pavilion was well received. 

Eileen Goble, Farmers’ Market Chairperson, stated that there was some growing pains in the beginning of the season with trying to figure out how to work everything in the new park. However, they figured out how to make it work, and the vendors really enjoyed it. The pavilion gave them shade, it gave them protection from the rain, and it provided light when it got dark. She said that it was a great year, and she will be doing it again next year. The vendors were happy, and she thinks that the community overall was pretty happy with it. 

Mayor Evans asked how many vendors the Farmers’ Market had on average. 

Eileen Goble stated that this year wasn’t as consistent as other years. She thinks that there were challenges this year for small businesses. She would say that they had between 20-25 each week.  

Trustee Irwin asked if there is a void that Ms. Goble feels in the Farmers’ Market, or if there is anything that she would like to see that the Farmers’ Market doesn’t have. 

Eileen Goble stated that she would like to see more food farmers. They have meat and produce vendors, but she would like to see dairy at the market. They don’t have a lot of cheese or milk. Dairy vendors are selling to stores but are not willing to come to the market. They have gotten a lot more craft makers this year. The market decided to open that up, because she feels that they just need to change based on what is available. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he thinks that vendors may be having trouble finding people to just man the booths at markets. He has spoken to people at the Troy Farmers’ Market and some vendors have admitted that they can’t find staff to work. 

Eileen Goble stated that that is a big problem. A lot of the farmers and craft makers are there themselves, so if something comes up in their personal life, there is nobody else to work on their behalf. In general, the vendors are very happy and seemed to have enjoyed their time there. She hasn’t heard any major complaints. She thinks overall that the public was pretty happy too. 

Mayor Evans asked who the most favored food truck was this year. 

Eileen Goble stated that the Mediterranean food truck, Euro Delicacies, and Church Street Catering seemed to be the favorites. She said that the market had some really great food trucks this year, along with great musicians. Overall, it was a really great market season. They had smaller events and didn’t try to do anything too big or crazy. She is excited to see what happens next year. She said that any feedback is always welcome, and she thanked the Village for their support, as well as the Department of Public Works who helped out every week. 

Mayor Evans stated that he hasn’t heard anything but positive feedback. In fact, he thinks that having the pavilion there was a huge plus. Even when the weather wasn’t great, the markets was still packed. 

Eileen Goble stated that with the pavilion, it allowed people to still show up and shop during inclement weather. The pavilion did help a lot. 

The Village Board thanked Eileen Goble for taking on leading the Farmers’ Market yet again. 

Public Comment Period 

Nancy Harm stated that with the Wire Event Center open for a couple of weekends now, she would like to discuss some follow up items that she feels need to be looked into. In going through the Full Environmental Assessment Form (FEAF) and looking over some of the categories that are included in there, there is mention of landscaping and screening in regard to the parking, and that was overlooked in the permit. She knows that owner, Aaron Flach, initially mentioned screening around the parking, because there are four houses that the headlights are always going to be facing as cars go in and out. So, she was hoping that the Planning Board could be approached to do what they can to ensure that he installs a fence, or something to remediate this. Otherwise, those residents are going to be blinded constantly. There is mention of dark sky compliant lighting. She really needs to find out more about what dark sky compliant lighting means. She said that she knows that right now there are five bright white lights, and one amber light, that are all on in the new kitchen. They seem to be on all of the time. The lights on the Wire Event Center are on all of the time as well. She hopes that maybe some of the wattage can be turned down. 

Trustee Irwin stated that there are also flashing parking lights that she feels should be addressed.

Nancy Harm stated that there is a lot of ambient lights all over the place. The kitchen ones are particularly bright. Just in general, it seems like there is too much light. With two events that have now taken place, she has noticed heavy loud bass sounds coming out of that building. She asked if there was any kind of decibel monitoring that would occur. She said that she has new windows in her house which she had put in a month ago, and the sound permeated her house. She couldn’t tell what the music was, but it was very loud. She knows that it was discussed that there would be no amplified music after 10:00 p.m., but that was beyond amplified. Her other topic of concern is with the lack of a shoulder on Mansion Street. Twice, in the last two weeks, she was edged over by a vehicle coming the other direction with no obvious awareness of her going the other way. Most recently, she was going up the hill and she actually had to pull over, and she felt her tire catch that very deep ditch. She fears that we are all going to get used to seeing cars in that ditch, and she doesn’t know what the Village has planned for both Mansion Street and lower Church Street, but something needs to be done. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Board will check on those items with the lighting etc. He is not familiar with what the Village Code says, but they will look into it. 

Veronica Foley stated that she has also heard from friends and neighbors that live down near lower Church Street and the downtown area recently, that there have been a number of cars going the wrong way. 

Mayor Evans stated that he has witnessed two cars himself going the wrong way as he was coming out of the event at the Wire Event Center Saturday night. 

Veronica Foley stated that she thinks that a sign is missing. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village replaced a street sign there, and he thinks that the DPW forgot to put up the “One Way” sign. He said that that will be addressed tomorrow. 

Nancy Harm stated that Google Maps tells people to go that way. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is why when you come down to the end of Reed Street, the Village had to put that sign up that says “Tractor Trailers Must Turn Left”, because about every other month there would be a tractor trailer that would try to go all of the way down South River Street and get stuck in the “S” turn. If a firetruck or an ambulance had to get past there they would be unable to do so. 

Veronica Foley asked if there was any plan for the Village to possibly consider a new traffic pattern, or some additional health and safety considerations, as we begin to expect, and already notice an influx of more people. She asked if Reed Street could be reimagined as possibly a one-way street. Church Street is also pretty rough with more people around. 

Mayor Evans stated that as the hotel was initially being considered there was discussion with Delaware Engineering about how to create some more parking downtown. One of the thoughts was to make Reed Street a one-way street going down and have angled parking. He has not looked at that document in over a year, but he thinks that it showed that the area would gain 12 additional parking spots or so. It is certainly a consideration. One thing that it would help stop is people from pulling down and parking on the wrong side of the street to go into the post office. He said that the Village has to investigate it further and see what they can come up with. If the Village made Reed Street a one-way street with angled parking, he thinks that they would have to make New Street a one-way street going up, because he would be concerned about all traffic having to go around Betke Boulevard. That’s just his opinion. An engineer would have to study it. 

Trustee Irwin stated that Mary Beth Bianconi, of Delaware Engineering, spoke about it once. She said that you can’t see heading up which is part of the problem. 

Veronica Foley stated that she knows that Workshop Meetings are run a little differently than the Board Meetings. There is not a Zoom option for the Workshop Meeting, and also the minutes are more of a summary of perfunctory proceedings, and less the content of the meeting. She was hoping that the public could have a Zoom option for Village Workshop Meetings, and to also have the minutes reflect the conversations. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he would just like to say that Ms. Foley’s use of the word perfunctory is incorrect. Those are the meetings where the Board goes into substance. 

Veronica Foley stated that the minutes don’t reflect that. The minutes are her concern because they don’t reflect the conversations. The Workshop Meetings are the most interesting because they have a lot of content, and the Board Members have great discussions. She thinks that that would be really helpful for people to see, because most of what is on the agenda to be approved or reviewed, if not all, has been discussed at the Workshop Meeting. 
Village Clerk, Nikki Bereznak, stated that there are typically no minutes for Workshop Meetings. Minutes are only required to be produced when there is action being taken, and generally there is no action taking place. In the event that the Board does take action at a Workshop Meeting, that is when minutes are produced. These meetings are held for the Board to meet with Department Heads at their designated time slots for discussion. If there is no action taken, there are no minutes to produce. 

Veronica Foley stated that it is a public meeting, so there should be minutes. 

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that is a public meeting, so anyone can come to the public meeting, but that minutes don’t have to be produced unless there is action taken by the Board. 

Veronica Foley asked if that was in the Open Meetings Law. 

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that it is in the Open Meetings Law. 

Veronica Foley stated that she will take a look herself, but she asked if Ms. Bereznak comes across it if she could share it with her. She thought that since it was a public meeting, that minutes did have to be kept about the conversation, regardless of action. 

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that that is the case only if action is taken. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he would just like to reiterate what a great job the Highway Department is doing. Whether it is with fall cleanup, or putting the Christmas lights up already, he just thinks that they are doing a very good job. 

Mayor Evans stated that he concurs. They did a great job on the sidewalks. The leaves seemed to have come down this year all at once, and the Village’s goal is always to try and get the leaves picked up before the first snowfall. Albeit, it is the middle of November, and that does not look like it is going to happen this year. Hopefully the snow we are supposed to receive tomorrow will melt quick, and the crew can get back out there and get all of those leaves picked up. They have also constructed a turn-around at the end of Spencer Boulevard. The Village had the assistance of the Town of New Baltimore’s machine. The Town of Coxsackie ran the machine. Both Village and Town trucks were used to dig down 18 inches in that portion of the area. Shale was brought in, along with 9 inches of gravel, and it was rolled with Greene County’s roller. The Village is going to let it settle for the winter, but it is able to be used, and the DPW will be putting up signs to make sure that trucks go down to the end of the street. What happened before, was that for years delivery trucks would turn around in residents’ driveways, destroying them over time. It was also very difficult trying to turn a firetruck around on that street. Having the turn-around is nice. The Department of Public Works really did a great job. They have never tackled a project like that. The turn-around will be paved next spring. The really nice part is that the project cost can be submitted under New York State’s Consolidated Local Street and Highway Improvement Program (CHIPS). This is the program where the Village spends the money on a qualifying project, and then gets reimbursed for that cost.  

Trustee Vermilyea asked if there was access to the old American Valve property from there. 

Christopher Chimento stated that there is a trail head there. 

Trustee Daoust stated that the Heroes Banner Committee, along with the Department of Public Works, started taking down the Veteran’s Banners today. The members of the Heroes Banner Committee that were there were: Bill Steele, Sue Ellen Meier, and himself. The banners will be stored and put up again next year. the DPW crew worked with him until 5:30 this evening. All of the banners came down and were stored away. He appreciates the DPW crew and the great work that they do. Scott Martell, Superintendent of Public Works, isn’t afraid to pitch in and help his crew. Trustee Daoust stated that he was surprised that all of the banners were able to come down today. There are 130 banners. They also put the Christmas lights up on the poles. Applications for banners will be going out after Thanksgiving. When you buy a banner for a veteran, you get two years that it will be displayed. The committee is happy with the level of response they got last year, and hope to receive additional interest next year. He thanked the banner committee for all of their hard work, and he thinks that the village residents really respected what the committee did to honor veterans. A three phase transfer switch was installed in the D.M. Hamilton Firehouse building. This was for the Food Pantry, their cooler, the fire company, and their storage room. The building is now self-contained if the electricity goes off. It takes three seconds for the generator to kick on when the electric is out. When the electric comes back on, the generator continues to run for 15 minutes to cool down. He thanked everyone that helped out with that project, and he is happy that it is up and running. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to enter into Executive Session at 7:32 p.m. to discuss the employment history and job duties of an employee [name withheld] was made by Trustee Vermilyea and seconded by Trustee Daoust. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to come out of Executive Session at 7:50 p.m. and return to the normal Board Meeting was made by Trustee Daoust and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Irwin and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Irwin voted yes. Trustee Vermilyea voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:50 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk
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Appropriation Changes

Meeting: ‘November 14, 2022
Description: AS PER BOARD APPROVAL or UNANTICIPATED REVENUE (if using revenue)
*xxxx*Budoet Journal-Fiscal Year Ending 5/31/2022%%**%%
From (Debit) To (Credt)
Account Account#  Amount Account Account#  Amount
Street Cleaning-Personal Services A8170.1  § 37.501.18 Brush & Weeds-Personal Services AS5140.1  § 3750118

*afier Perma Payroll Audit, we would benefit more using
the brush & weeds code since we technically don't have a
sireet sweeper. We more pick up brush ect.

$ 3750118





